TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING



OCTOBER 10, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Alex Herrmann, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Colleen & Bill Shaw, Irene Bertone, Kurt Goettsche, Natasha & Drew Shuster, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
The Supervisor called the public hearing to order at 6:45 p.m. and Councilman Peters opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

6:45 PM PUBLIC HEARING: The Supervisor read the following: Notice is hereby given that the Windham Town Board is considering the advancement of a new ambulance facility to accommodate emergency vehicles, equipment, and personnel.  This facility would be situated on Town-owned property immediately adjacent to the Town waste water treatment plant, specifically at the intersection of State Route 23 and County Route 12 (South Street).  The construction of the new facility will be funded through a combination of Town reserve funds and market rate financing.  This project is subject to a permissive referendum.  Accordingly, the Town has scheduled a public information session for Thursday, October 10, 2019 at 6:45 pm at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY.  All interested residents are encouraged to attend. By Order of the Windham Town Board
Delaware Engineering Alex Herrmann is the lead structural engineer and will manage the ambulance building design as the project advances.  Alex presented to the Board and the public various photo layouts of the proposed new Ambulance building. The building layout showed where on the site the proposed building would be placed near the WWTP on County Route 12 and State Route 23, Windham. There will be a sidewalk between the two buildings for easy access and the helicopter pad is there for emergency access. The photos show the proposed front design as well as a generic floorplan layout.  The building will look similar to match the WWTP building. The building would be built of non-combustible materials with a metal roof having solar panels. Councilman Peters would like to see the solar panels to help with the energy costs. The photo showed a two-bay garage. The estimate of cost would be $250-$300 per square foot, the range is in real numbers. The building is just under 5,000 square feet.  Councilman Murray with soft-costs the price could be up to $300 per square feet.  Everyone had a chance to speak with their questions and concerns. 
A motion to close the public hearing @ 7:15 pm was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 11, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Alex Herrmann was present. Alex handed out to the Board the short form (EAF) to start the SEQR process for the ambulance building.  “Construction of a 4,800 square foot Ambulance Center at the corner of County Route 12 and NY Route 23 on Town of Windham owned land.  The site is 4.95 acres spread over three parcels; all of 95.01-1-15, all of 95.01-1-14, and 4.24 acres of 95.01-1-13.  The existing helicopter pad will be moved 295 feet to the southeast with a driveway off of the Ambulance Center's parking lot.  There will also be a sidewalk between the Ambulance Center and the Waste Water Treatment Plant.  The facility will have two pull through bays forming a horseshoe driveway and will have 13 surface 
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parking spaces.”  Alex read aloud the short form.  The Board approved the short form SEQR and gave permission for the Supervisor to sign.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Alex handed to the Board a second SEQR review in long form (FEAF). “The Nationally Historic Centre Property building is in dire need of renovation.  The steeple tower will be replaced, repoint and rebuild the foundation, rebuild the steps, repair beam bearing locations, reinforce roof purlins and truss connections, repair foundation cracks, replace wood sill, and repair plaster cracks.  Since this property is historic and its height exceeds 25 feet, the renovation of this property warrants SEQR.”  Alex read the form aloud.  This is a SEQR Type One Action.  The Board was also given a resolution to approve, however the acres are wrong and need to be corrected. Supervisor Pelham would like this corrected before it can be approved.  The Board asked if there was any new information on the start date for the water project. Alex did not have anything to report on.
2.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT SEPTEMBER 2019: $4,767.13.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER 2019: Justice McCarthy $1,243.00 & Justice Stevens $1,168.00 was noted by the Board.
4.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #33 OF 2019: Adoption of Marriage License Fee Waiver for Active Duty Member of the US Armed Forces or their spouses.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.ELM RIDGE PUMPHOUSE: Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz left a message with photos for the Board’s review. The High Ridge water building has mold issues that are of a health & safety issue.  Supervisor Pelham will call George Tortorellis concerning this issue.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #34 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.   GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #20 OF  2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.   HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #6 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.   
7.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. Both Ambulances have been sent to Wes’ Mobile for service.  Ambulance 96-2 has an exhaust issue. DOH did an inspection at the ambulance building. Joe Farrell tripped on a step going up.  They will need to put yellow reflector tape on that step.  Only one ambulance crew will be on this weekend.  They have volunteers that will be at the Autumn Affair giving out candy, flyers, etc.  Also Davia will need to look at hiring again, she does have some applications on her desk; as she has 5 people out with injuries (injuries have not happened at Windham), two of those people are out for a full year and she was advised by the bookkeeper she can only have 26 employees. The Board has been given information on “Occupational Services” with Albany Med-Em Urgent Care for their review.  A copy was also given to Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington.  He would like to see what programs they offer, pricing and if they are DOT Certified as the town currently uses Kingston Worx. Laura Mastrantuono -Certificates of Completion for her Sexual Harassment Awareness; Anger, Violence, and Conflict in the Workplace and General HIPAA Awareness that she has completed with the Town of Catskill Ambulance.  A motion to approve the above three stated classes was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  A resolution will be presented at the next meeting as Gary is working with the Town Clerk to complete.  Greene County Highway is recommending that a resolution be prepared for “a stop ahead, and stop sign be installed on County Route 10 at its intersection with County Route 21, stopping east bound traffic, and that any yield sign on County Route 10, at said intersection be removed.” All 
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the items that the Windham Chamber has request have been delivered to them for the Autumn Affair weekend. A digital directional sign has arrived.  Traffic sticks will be out.
9.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. The Chief has received today a letter from Officer JoAnne Rivera a letter of resignation effective Monday, October 14, 2019.  She needs to do this for the retirement system.    A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. The Chief would like to rehire Officer JoAnne Rivera effective Friday, October 18, 2019.  A motion to approve the rehiring was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. The Chief is happy to report he has received his department ammo in from state bid at a lesser price than what was quoted last year. Today the police depart received a 2019 UTV from Matt’s Honda.  He was able to rush the UTV for the weekend use and all the equipment has been put back on. The Chief would like permission to send Officer Cody Rogers to FTO Training at the Zone 5 Law Enforcement Training Center in Schenectady, NY.  The cost will be $200 plus he will need a car.  The Board is fine with this. Just an update the Town of Windham has had two recent burglaries at St. Theresa’s Church and Hope Restoration Church.  The State Police are handling this with the assistance of the Windham Police and Greene County Sheriffs.  The Chief recommends that the Town of Windham might look into placing outside cameras on town properties. Councilman Peters would like to see cameras on the new proposed ambulance building. If the Board is interested in the cameras maybe a committee board could be made for this discussion. The Chief has been contacted by a business owner “that says a few business owners might be willing to help pay for cameras at different locations”.  Also, would like to thank the Durham PD for the “Use of Force” Instructors Matt Miller and John Shauger for training the Windham PD.  The officers will be at the range and that is free of charge.  River Valley is still reprogramming the radios and has submitted a voucher for $564.00, the Chief is not sure if this is the final cost of the reprogramming.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker had received a letter from the Justice’s concerning the budget which was addressed at last night’s tentative budget meeting.  Councilman Peters has been working on the budget plan for the highway dept and the water district.  Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on at this time.  Councilman Murray has been working with the State on the old and new assessor’s computer.  The new assessor has requested permission to purchase a new laptop computer making him more mobile accessible in the field. The Town Clerk types her board minutes at home on her personal computer, she should be typing on a computer that the Town provides.  Councilman Murray would like permission to purchase two laptop computers. A motion to approve the purchase was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner has received a letter from the Catskill Mountain Foundation, Chairman Peter Finn. The letter is regarding structures #38 and #49 Big Hollow Road in Maplecrest, tax map #114.00-1-46. In the letter they are asking the Town to condemn these two above stated buildings.  Larry would like to recommend to the Board, that the Town Clerk would create a resolution for this letter of request.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Larry has also spoken with Michael Bliss from Kaaterskill Associates in regards to an easement for the new owners at 5355 State Route 23, Windham, tax map #78.19-1-22. His is looking for an easement from the Town of Windham.  Supervisor Pelham stated he will only be interested in giving one easement for both new owners at 5355 State Route 23 and 5351 State Route 23. Supervisor Pelham and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington have already met with Michael Bliss concerning this issue. Supervisor Pelham will call the new owners of 5351 State Route 23 to discuss this easement.  Larry has received a letter from Attorney Wayne Graff that he would like to discuss in Executive Session tonight.  Supervisor Pelham and the Board have received an email from our website email address provider Kathoderay Emails. They would like to change the billing from monthly to one of the following quarterly, semi-annually or annually.  Our monthly charge with them is $33.00.  Councilman Peters would like to change the billing to semi-annually.  
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS October 10, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



OCTOBER 10, 2019
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #19-G contained vouchers #720-744, totaling $41,369.53 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #19 contained vouchers #213-219, totaling $12,534.12 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #19 contained vouchers #256-275, totaling $21,026.13 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #73-78, totaling $2,357.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #30 (Culvert CO 56, Generators, Mad Brook, So Str Stormwater) contained voucher #55-57, totaling $106,362.27 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P for General contained 9 claims, totaling $10,761.30 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 17 claims, totaling $13,590.44 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $6,991.63                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman   Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,816.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 3 claims, totaling $145.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one had any comments.
EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:10 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a legal correspondence, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner was allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Murray made a motion at 8:23 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

10.REGISTRAR OF VITAL STATISTICS: Budget 2020 Stipend $600.00 a motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 8:24 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



OCTOBER 10, 2019
____________________
____________________
____________________

SUPERVISOR

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

____________________
____________________
____________________

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

TOWN CLERK

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

